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Guest speakers included; Deirdre Hutton, Sir John Krebs, Kerry Pollard MP and Professor Graham Macgregor

A media event at the House of Commons marked National Salt Awareness Day on 28 January this year, with over 100 guests, including journalists, MPs, health professionals, chefs, major supermarkets and food industry representatives. This year’s focus was on consumer perceptions of salt and salt labelling.

The House of Commons event was hosted by Labour MP for St Albans, Kerry Pollard and the guest speakers included Melanie Johnson MP, Minister for Public Health, Professor Graham MacGregor, Chairman of CASH, Deirdre Hutton, Chair of the National Consumer Council and Sir John Krebs, Chair of the Food Standards Agency.

Melanie Johnson MP talked about the government’s commitment to salt reduction and demanded far more action to be taken by the food industry.  “ I believe the current situation is not acceptable so much more can be and must be done.  Salt is a hidden killer and even if consumers want to reduce there is only so much they can do as 75% is already in processed foods.  I do welcome initiatives by the food industry to reduce salt levels.  It is a step in the right direction but it has so far not gone nearly far enough.  I think the food industry needs to take the lead, in reducing the salt in food and I would like that to be done across the piece rather than in a range of low salt products put out and labelled a low salt product, and actually action right across the board.”  She has requested action plans from all stakeholders by the end of February 2004. 

Deirdre Hutton, Chair of the Consumers Council put the consumer perspective more into the spot light.  “The key issue is confusion - I find it astonishing that it is still ok to label something called sodium on a packet when actually what we’re being told about as consumers is salt.  We don’t have a clue how the sodium relates to salt or how the salt relates to how much you should be eating.  How are we supposed to look after ourselves if you don’t give us the information!  Consumers are genuinely shocked when they find out that over 75% comes from processed foods and I think actually quite apart from anything else that shock is a danger to (the food manufacturer’s) brand.”  

Sir John Krebs, from the Food Standards Agency “The FSA is in discussions with different parts of the food industry on what reductions they can make in processed food.  The key thing here is that as far as we are concerned the actions that we are interested in are the ones that are verifiable with real data rather than the ones which are claimed, or asserted or have gone missing.  

There are steps in the right direction but remember they are steps on a journey from 9.5 g down to 6 g per day.  The metaphor I use - if you think that as a journey from London to Edinburgh, the proposals we’ve got on the table so far, take us to just inside the M25 and we’ve go a hell of a long way to go, but we are moving in the right direction.”  

The major supermarkets manned eight tables around the room, offering advice as well as information to the media and health professionals about their involvement on salt reduction. 

500 Health Professionals throughout the UK, including Ireland, Wales, Scotland and Guernsey, received complimentary Salt Awareness Day packs, put together by CASH and sponsored by the Co-op with inserts from ASDA, Somerfield and the Co-op.  Recipients included a variety of health professionals and health promoters in leisure centres, health charities, hospitals and GP surgeries. Most used the materials provided for displays in the workplace, offering advice and giving blood pressure checks.

Lynne Donovan from Clee Medical Centre, reported “I put on a display (poster & leaflets) at the medical centre and did an article on salt and health to appear in the local Evening Telegraph.  I used the CASH Posters, leaflets and my own prepared information & leaflets.”
While Fiona Timmins, Healthy Hearts Co-ordinator from Healthy Living Centre, North West Highlands of Scotland used her pack creatively at the local market.   “We held Salt Awareness Day at the monthly Poolewe Village Market.  We have extensive links with community groups and organisations and these folk responded very well to lively presentations, displays, cooking classes linked in with a bit of interactive stuff.”

An extraordinary scene for health promotion was at the Lothian & Borders Police Forensic Lab, where Monty Roy reported “Approximately 30 lab staff (scientific and administration) took part on the day.  We arranged for a nutritionist to speak at the staff meeting, we also displayed posters and leaflets.”

Dietitians mainly used the materials for hospital display boards to alert staff and the general public.  Fiona Johnston, Dietitian from BUPA Murrayfield Hospital, reported “I manned a display in the hospital reception and offered information and advice.  We used the CASH diet guidelines, leaflets and poster on our display board.”

Even sports centres promoted the reduction of salt to their fitness members. Lorraine Turvey from Holmes Place Health Club, reported “We supplied information on the desk in the gym and Instructors took blood pressure.  Handing out information leaflets.  We used posters, leaflets, information on blood pressure.”

There was some excellent coverage in national newspapers including the Star and Express. BBC online and Netdoctor news also highlighted the day’s event, while local papers around the UK also carried pieces. Professor Graham MacGregor conducted 18 down the line radio interviews and 46 local radio stations played a pre-recorded radio feature on salt awareness. 

Nine websites highlighted the day including; Health events calendar, BHS, BPA, Nutrition Society, Institute of Food Research, British Nutrition Foundation, Food Commission, Stroke Association and Sustain. Complete Nutrition featured an article in their January edition. The British Dietetic Association advertised the day in their January “Dietetics Today”.  This culminated in a huge response from health professionals around the UK writing in and requesting a complimentary resource pack. 

Complimentary copies of the Salt Awareness Day poster are now available.  Email cash@sghms.ac.uk for your complimentary copy of the Salt Awareness Day poster. 
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CASH salt survey in adults

A pilot survey was conducted on 91 participants which comprised of 33 MPs, 19 Health Professionals and 39 from ‘other occupations’. The aim was to find out about consumers perceptions and understanding of salt and salt labelling. 

Main highlights include;

· Everyone surveyed knew that salt affects their health but few knew of its harmful effects. 

· 1 in 4 people didn’t know how much salt they should be eating. 

· Salt was ranked the lowest out of four concerns.  Genetically modified foods, which have caused no deaths, were rated the highest, whereas salt, which causes 70, 000 deaths a year, was rated the lowest.

· 85% of men and women felt sodium labelling was not comprehensible. 

· Over half (55%) of people surveyed would like to see salt labelled more clearly.

· It was concluded that the food industry are potentially misleading consumers into consuming more salt by labelling products with sodium and not salt. 

· 3 in 4 people think that the food industry reducing the salt content of their products is the best strategy for reducing the salt intake of the UK population. 

· Consumers are confused as to what is the major source of salt in their diet.  

· The FSA initiative to reduce salt consumption is not reaching most public health policy makers & health professionals, yet alone the average consumer with a consumption of 10-12g.  Only 31% knew of the FSA initiative.

CASH wins Caroline Walker Trust Award

CASH received the prestigous Caroline Walker Trust award on the 6 November 2003 at the Royal Society in London.  The award was for the long campaign that CASH has waged, for the approach to the issue of salt in the diet and the focus on food producers making the consumer responsible.

Professor Macgregor, Chairman of CASH said “We are delighted to have won this award.  CASH has campaigned long and 

hard to raise awareness of the fact that around 80% of the UK’s salt intake comes

from processed food and that it is this


‘hidden salt’ that must be reduced.  We in the UK eat too much salt and too many people die from strokes and heart attacks as a result.  If the food industry made a reduction of 10-20% in all foods to which salt is added, around 6,000 lives a year would be saved.  If we could get down to the recommended maximum intake of 6g of salt per day per adult, then we would save 35,000 lives each year.”

Obtain a copy of the press release at

http://www.hyp.ac.uk/cash/press_releases/walker_award.htm 

Food manufacturers announce salt reductions

As one of the UK's quick service restaurants Burger King recognises that over-consumption of salt is a health concern.  Speaking on behalf of Burger King, Kai Boschmann informed CASH “We do have a role to play in helping to

reduce the salt content of the nation's diet."

They are currently in dialogue with the FSA and CASH on how they can reduce salt across their product ranges.  

As a first step in salt reduction, it is planned that Burger King outlets in the UK will no longer add salt to the fries.  They will be holding

preliminary in-restaurant tests on March 8th in the North of England. Consumers who still wish to add salt to their fries will be offered sachets

of salt or a low salt alternative.  

Beef patties already meet the Food Standards Agency (FSA) target for salt and have no added salt.  They have also halved the salt content of Chicken
Bites and are working on a similar reduction in their kids' cheeseburger.  These are the first steps in a long term salt reduction programme across their core product range.  

On top of all these changes they recognise that consumers need to know how food and drink, which they buy, fits into their diet.  Detailed nutrition information is available not only from their website and Customer Care Line, but they are also planning to provide it on tray liners in their restaurants so that the information is accessible at the point of sale.  

Birds Eye Foods recently announced plans to make salt reductions.  Captain Birds Eye’s children’s range now contains less than 0.75g salt per serving in every product. These include products like fish fingers and beef burgers.

Heinz have announced plans to make further cuts on its kid’s favourites such as spaghetti hoops in tomato sauce, these will be cut by 42%. Baked beans are also being reduced by 14%.

“This initiative is all part of a long-term progressive programme of salt reduction that was first started in 1986, although Heinz recognises that there is still a long way to go.”

Supermarkets progress on salt reduction

All the major supermarkets are continuing to make strides on their salt reduction programmes. For the Co-op, the past 18 months has seen considerable progress.  They have worked with their supplier to reduce added salt, along with looking for salt alternatives in high salt products such as soups, quiches, ambient sauces and crisps. The Co-op have a clear policy that any proposed salt reduction should be a minimum of 10% focusing on added salt and all major salt containing ingredients. This policy is applied to 

all product re-formulations and to any new products where there is a comparable current version.

In 2004/5 ASDA will be upweighting its salt reduction activity, actively driving salt reduction in a no of food categories as well as reviewing all ASDA products being launched and relaunched for further salt, fat and sugar reductions vs. current products and existing product forms.

Somerfield will continue to work with the Salt Model, reducing 10% of all products, while continuing to ensure food safety parameters are still met.

Updates on all of the major supermarkets, including, Tesco, Waitrose, Marks and Spencer’s, Safeway and Sainsbury’s are available from CASH (cash@sghms.ac.uk)

First joint stakeholder meeting on salt

100 people will die today because guidelines on salt have yet to be implemented
The Department of Health and the Food Standards Agency hosted its first joint Stakeholder meeting on salt in the UK diet on Monday 10th November. There were around 80 attendees from charities, food industry, supermarkets and other interested stakeholders. 

Sir Liam Donaldson, Chief Medical Officer was Chairman of the meeting, welcoming speakers, Melanie Johnson and Sir John Krebs.  Melanie Johnson talked about the case for action on salt calling for robust and concrete plans by manufacturers to how they plan to reduce salt by the end of February.  She also warned of alternative action that would be taken if nothing was done. 

Obtain a full copy of the press release at

http://www.hyp.ac.uk/cash/press_releases/salt_guidelines.htm


Recent Papers

How far should salt intake be reduced? By Feng J He, Graham A MacGregor
The research has been published in the journal of Hypertension – go to

http://www.hyp.ac.uk/cash/press_releases/Salt_Hypertension.pdf
FSA Salt model response

In November 2003, CASH gave its response to the FSA salt model.   In summary, CASH’s views are that the model is inappropriate for reducing the salt intake of the UK population.  This is for a number of reasons.

Firstly, the target reduction is for only 3 grams of salt per day. Average salt consumption by males and females has been shown to be between 10 -12 grams a day, therefore to reach the 6 gram target, at least 4 – 6 grams of salt needs to be reduced – nearly twice the amount currently proposed. 

Secondly, the proposed model only reduces salt added to certain food categories and not others. It is essential that the food industry makes reductions across all food categories, especially as the industry has called for an even playing field.  Certain food groups are not included in 

the model like meals eaten in restaurants, canteens etc.  The model must include all aspects of the food chain where salt has been added to ensure that the target of 6 grams per day is reached.

Thirdly, the model also proposes different percentage reductions in salt concentrations of different products for reasons that are not clear. Variable salt reductions in different food categories will lead to internal arguments between different industries. 

Finally, the model doesn’t take account the food eaten specifically by vulnerable groups like the elderly and ethnic minorities, it would be important to include such groups to be representative of the whole population.

CASH put in an alternative proposal that would reach the 6g target, this is a model that is simple, robust and easily understood.

Other news

.
· A soups survey, looking at over 90 varieties of fresh and canned soups was conducted by a CASH nutritionist Penelope Gilbert.  A copy of the press release is available on our website (http://www.hyp.ac.uk/cash/press_releases/soup_survey.htm)
Articles were covered on the 23 November in the Guardian, Times, Independent and the Daily Mail.

For Further information contact:

CASH, Blood Pressure Unit, St George’s Hospital Medical School, Cranmer Terrace, London SW17 ORE Tel: 0208 725 2409 Email: cash@sghms.ac.uk 

Website: www.actiononsalt.org.uk
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